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DRAFT MINUTES
These are the Draft Minutes of the Agenda Conference of the Borough Council of
 North Plainfield, NJ on Monday, 14 May 2012.  Every attempt has been made to make these as comprehensive and conclusive as possible.

However, as it is a draft document, it is not to be construed as a formal depiction of the official conduct of business and is subject to revision up to and following the Governing Body’s actual approval of same.  If changes are necessary, revised minutes will be posted to the website.

MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, May 14, 2012 at 7:37 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes

Lawrence La Ronde

Everett Merrill 





Keiona R. Miller




Frank Righetti





Douglas M. Singleterry





Frank “Skip” Stabile, Council President 


Also Present:

Mayor Michael Giordano Jr. 
David E. Hollod, Business Administrator
Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney 




Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk

The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Council President Stabile.       

Council President Stabile requested a moment of silence for the men and women serving in our Armed Forces.


Council President Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on December 12, 2011.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News, The Star-Ledger and WKMB Radio on December 13, 2011, by publication of the announcement in the Courier News of December 15, 2011 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."

PUBLIC COMMENT:  
Dan Conceiçao, North Plainfield PBA Union President, commenting on a possible consolidation of the county’s police departments, urged the Council to consider those police services which may suffer or even become unavailable for Borough residents.  When crossing guards call out sick, officers must be taken off patrol in order to cover those posts.  Special events in town such as the Fourth of July parade and fireworks which require as many uniformed officers as possible may no longer be feasible.  There is no guarantee that the Borough will have street and gang intelligence.  Walking beats which provide business owners in the downtown area the opportunity to familiarize themselves with the police officers will most likely cease.  The speaker stressed the enormous expense necessary to purchase new uniforms, radios, guns and vehicles.  

Court-ordered child custody exchanges take place each weekend in the lobby of the Police Department.  Radar posts and abandoned vehicle enforcement both stand to suffer with limited police personnel in town.  Domestic violence disputes, bar fights and multi-vehicle car accidents often require the assistance of all on-duty officers.  Response times for calls stand to increase with more area to cover and fewer officers to do so.  One of three recent homicides in Plainfield occurred less than 200 feet from the border, this is not the time to lessen the amount of officers.  This consolidation will be a costly one, both financially and for the safety of the residents, he warned.          
Frank D’Amore, Sr., 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, questioned the Council’s support of a resolution which he said opposes transparency in government.  The speaker stressed that any government agency that does not support transparency in government has something to hide.  
Christine Holman, 21 Myrtle Avenue, North Plainfield, stated that her vehicle had been burglarized recently.  Stressing that this is not the time to consider consolidating and potentially losing police officers in our town, she voiced her concerns with Plainfield crime making its way across the border and into the Borough.    

Michael Weber, 401 Route 22, North Plainfield, commented that he has both lived and worked as a police officer in town for the past 18 years.  Due to residents’ demands for stricter traffic enforcement, he was appointed the traffic enforcement officer and wrote over 300 tickets last year alone.  Should the police regionalization occur, his position would likely be eliminated, he remarked.  
Carmella Hurling, 250 Brook Avenue, North Plainfield, stated that she was the victim of a house fire after Hurricane Irene.  During the new construction, thieves cut through the chains on the front gates in order to break into the house and steal the new copper piping.  With such brazen criminality occurring, this is not the time to consider making cuts to the police department, she assured.  

Peter Eddy, 90 Jackson Avenue, North Plainfield, commenting on the reestablishment of the Business Association, he stressed that we cannot let our guard down.  Police officers will be forced to weigh one call against another.  We should be looking to add police officers, not cut them.
Anthony Hoofatt, 487 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, advising that he has been a resident since 1969, stressed that police regionalization is not the answer for North Plainfield.  Due to a strong police presence along the border, most violent crime does not make its way across the border and into North Plainfield.  Preventative policing will be eliminated through regionalization and crime will increase, he warned.  

NEW BUSINESS:
1.
Police Consolidation Study – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod explained that both he and Police Chief William Parenti served on different committees for this study.  The County acknowledged that communication is a problem that needs to be addressed.  North Plainfield, which sits on the border of a city with crime, stops the crime before it gets to those other towns. 

Chief William Parenti explained that many years ago he believed county-wide police was the way to go.  A county-wide police department could indeed be formed and made to work.  Regionalization could achieve substantial savings if all 21 municipalities were to join.  August 1 is the deadline and if some municipalities opt to not join, the plan would need to be reconfigured.  The new 2% cap law was used as a model. 


Due to the increasingly difficult financial times, there have been layoffs of sworn police personnel diminishing some of the already overworked police forces.  It has become more difficult for many towns to supply officers to the Somerset County program annually.  Community policing, DARE and school resource officers have been cut in many communities.  


Subcommittee One called for a joint authority.  Each municipality would send one representative and an alternate.  All current police officers would maintain their same salaries and pension benefits.  The 2% cap law would remain in effect for the first three years at which time municipalities could float a referendum to exceed the cap to hire police as needed.  A minimum of ten years’ membership is required.


Subcommittee Two focused on communications, specifically Somerset County dispatch.  The Chief spoke in favor of the installation of GPS in all police vehicles which would assist dispatchers with the whereabouts of each police vehicle in relation to calls for service.  Fifty civilian positions within the 21 municipalities will be eliminated, but the County would then need to hire between ten to thirty additional dispatchers.  Over the past year, radio communications have been lost six times.  In order to correct this, the County will use microwave links at a cost of $3 million. 

Subcommittee Three decided on the staffing level.  Somerset County is proposing 606 sworn police officers.  North Plainfield currently has more officers on patrol than what the new system calls for.  Stressing that he does not recommend the cutting of supervisors, the Chief also spoke against the use of two-officer cars.  Advising that all available officers on duty patrol every school at dismissal, he reminded that all crossing posts must be covered when crossing guards are out as North Plainfield is the only community that doesn’t bus children.  


Subcommittee Four discussed standard operating procedures.  North Plainfield is an accredited police department, however, some of the municipalities are short on policies.  Implementing standard operating procedures into those agencies that are in need would take between twelve and eighteen months.  Software needs to be installed in each vehicle to eliminate any risk of liability.  


Subcommittee Five discussed the location of the police department.  Watchung was selected as the primary location, Warren would be secondary and the Green Brook municipal building would house the court.  A portion of North Plainfield would remain staffed twenty-four seven as the demand for walk-ins is high.  

Explaining that State law does not allow municipalities to dismantle contracts, the Chief advised that all new hires would fall under separate contracts.  Dispatch costs would become a Somerset County expense as opposed to municipalities’ tax.  The total savings in 2014 would be approximately $ 0.14 per resident and progress over the next ten years to approximately $ 66.00 per resident.  

Mrs. Forbes thanked Chief Parenti for presenting the report.  Questioning if this system makes sense for North Plainfield, she exclaimed that the cost savings do not sound very significant.  Chief Parenti explained that a county-wide police department has been talked about for twenty-five years.  Although the cost savings are minimal, could North Plainfield continue to sustain the current police force, he asked.  The Chief confirmed that the Borough is fiscally sound for at least the next four years as officers had begun to contribute towards their health coverage.  If we could afford it, the Chief assured that the current system is best.  Mrs. Forbes advised that while she is glad the study was conducted, it may not be the best option for North Plainfield.  
Answering Mr. Merrill, the Chief explained that the County was against North Plainfield completely closing their doors.  Watchung is centrally located and able to house the entire force once the court moves to Green Brook.  The joint authority would select the new chief and give over direct control to him.  All officers would wear one uniform and all cars would be repainted to ensure fleet uniformity.  
Answering Mr. Merrill, Mr. Hollod explained that there is no set number of municipalities that have to join.  This study provides a framework for those towns opting to merge into county-wide policing.  

Mr. Singleterry questioned if the major cost savings come from the reduction of civilians within the police department.  Chief Parenti explained that of the fifty civilians cut from individual municipalities, fifty civilians would need to be hired by the County.  It would shift the expense from the municipal tax, but increase the county tax.  Addressing Mr. Singleterry’s concerns about top-heavy police departments, the Chief advised this would not be an issue for North Plainfield.

Mr. Singleterry questioned why the County reduced North Plainfield’s patrol officers overall.  Assuring that his recommendation would be at least five patrol officers in town, Chief Parenti regretfully stated that he might not have that authority.  Mr. Singleterry expressed his concerns with the possibility of fewer patrol officers in North Plainfield to deal with problems such as drugs and gangs. 

Thanking the Chief for his report, Ms. Miller added that North Plainfield is unique when compared to other towns in Somerset County.  She suggested that the Council would need to weigh the benefits against the costs.   Mr. Righetti added that the report gives them a lot to consider before making a decision.

Chief Parenti explained that his report was based on the findings of the various subcommittees.  Although it’s possible we would receive the same amount of patrol officers, those decisions would no longer rest with the governing body.  Many questions still need to be answered, he concluded.            

REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS: 


Mrs. Forbes reported that the Board of Education meets tonight.  
Motion to adjourn by Mr. Merrill, seconded by Mr. La Ronde and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 9:44 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President

05/14/12


